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PLANNING BOARD SPECIAL MEETING 
THURSDAY, APRIL 30, 2009 

 
PRESENT:  Chairman Bill Flood 
   Tony Robustelli 
   James Walsh 
   George Fenn 
   Norm Fontaine 
   Peter Clair 
   Nina Peek 
OTHER:  Michael Hayes, Attorney 
   MaryAnn Johnson – Greenplan 
   Dr. Michael Klemens 
   Mike Soyka 
 
Chairman Flood opened the meeting at 7:00 P.M.  It was announced that the Public Hearing for 
Kean Stud/Depot Hill Farm will be held May 7th at 7:00 P.M. and May 16, 2009 at 9:00 A.M. 
both at the Amenia Elementary School and another June 4, 2009 held at the Amenia Town Hall 
at 7:00 P.M. 
 
Chairman Flood then read a letter from the Dutchess County Department of Planning that was 
received 04/30/09.  This letter addresses some issues that were raised in the first letter.  A review 
that was done by Mike Soyka was sent to DCDP.  On March 12, 2009 the Board asked for an 
independent study done by Mike Soyka regarding the Workforce Housing.  Chairman Flood then 
read this memo.   
 
Michael Hayes stated he had received a request for an overview of MDP approval process and 
the Special Use Permit process to better help both the Board and the public understand the 
process.  A copy was passed to each member of the Board.  Chairman Rudy Eschbach of the 
ZBA stated there was a preliminary draft Resolution from the ZBA which will be finalized and 
sent to the Planning Board hopefully within a week.   
 
Mr. Hayes continued with some important issues that need to be resolved 
 

• The phasing plan – specifically the changes in the phasing plan from the MDP version 
that was reviewed during the SEQRA process and the revised MDP.  That plan is 
deferring the construction of part of the resort core area near the Village Green, 
particularly the mixed use retail buildings as well as townhouse units directly behind that 
area was supposed to be phase 1 and has now been moved to Phase 2.   



• During SEQRA the single family homes were in phase 2 and the cottages on DeLavergne 
Hill for phase 3 now the revised MDP both are in phase 1.  This must be addressed, 
possibly building in triggers.   

• Securing a Memorandum of Understanding between the Town, the county, the 
Wastewater Authority, and the Wastewater Treatment Plant. 

• Confirming the identity of qualified Conservation organization/organizations that would 
hold the Conservation Easement for the golf course and the other open space on the 
project. 

• Assessing whether the proposed excess wastewater treatment plant capacity should be 
accepted by the Board as an acceptable substitute for workforce housing.  Having the 
excess capacity for the Town to hook in to, if the Town has no likelihood of affording the 
delivery system, is providing that capacity actually been a substantial contribution toward 
affordable housing?  

 
Chairman Flood then asked what the time limit, once the public hearing is closed.  There is  
62 days to either reject or approve the Special Use Permit application.  
 
   
PUBLIC HEARING 
 
SILO RIDGE RESORT COMMUNITY SPECIAL USE PERMIT 
 
The Public Hearing notice was read. 
   
Chairman Flood opened the Public Hearing at 7:40 P.M. and asked for public comments.  
 
Public Comments - See attached. 
 
Chairman Flood thanked the public for their comments.   Much information has been addressed 
through this process especially with the consultants who have worked many hours on this 
project.  Waste water and affordable housing is a major concern with the Board.   The Board 
decided to close the Public Hearing tonight and the written comment period will continue for 
another 10 days.   
 
MOTION TO CLOSE THE PUBLIC HEARING was made by Norm Fontaine, seconded by 
George Fenn 
 
VOTE TAKEN/MOTION CARRIED 7/0 
 
MOTION TO CONTINUE THE PUBLIC COMMENT PERIOD FOR AN ADDITIONAL  
10 DAYS was made by Norm Fontaine, seconded by Tony Robustelli 
 
VOTE TAKEN/MOTION CARRIED 7/0 
 
OTHER BUSINESS 
 
Mike Soyka spoke to the Board regarding workforce housing vs. expansion of the treatment 
plant.  Michael Hayes continued that a call from Dutchess County Planning before the letter of 
April 30, 2009 was faxed, stated that if “the sewer infrastructure costs cannot be reduced enough 
to result in creation of the district, the “contribution” is worth nothing to the Town and therefore 
does not fulfill the applicant’s obligation under the law.”  They went on to say that “the applicant 



should either increase its contribution to the sewer system to a point that makes the approval of 
the district likely or build the workforce housing.”  One of the recommendations they had was if 
the plant was defeated then the affordable housing would be built.  Peter Clair asked at what 
point does this decision need to be made?  Michael Hayes told the Board now is the time.  Norm 
Fontaine asked what good is workforce housing if we don’t have the wastewater treatment?  
Michael Hayes stated that the town needs workforce housing but with no sewers there will be no 
expansion of housing.  Perhaps there is a middle ground which use triggers, if the referendum 
fails then the trigger may say don’t build the excess capacity instead build workforce housing or 
make a contribution equal to the amount the applicant would have spent on the excess capacity to 
a trust fund.  This down the road could be used to build workforce housing or to defray the cost 
of a sewer system that may be more cost effective.   
 
Chairman Flood asked if it was possible to get into the stimulus package.  Michael Hayes stated 
the first phase was gone.  Wayne Euvard added the Town was working toward getting on the 
annual list.  Mr. Hayes said there are several things that must be done by August 1, 2009.  Janet 
Reagon felt that the deadline could be met as the map plan and report was done, they have the 
template for the Engineering Report, and the Town Board could become lead agency for 
SEQRA.  Ms. Reagon asked can this be put before the people if the rate would not be over XX 
amount.  Mr. Hayes stated and that it would only proceed if they received stimulus or grant 
funding.  That was possible, not the recommended way.  The resolution would say this will cost 
10 or 10.5 million and it will be approved conditioned on the fact that grant or stimulus money is 
received and brings the bond down to what the Town has agreed.  This resolution may not come 
to being if the grant or stimulus money is not received.   Worst case scenario of 10 plus million 
must be put on the referendum even though it may only cost 8 or 9 million.  The sewer is the 
main goal.  Michael Hayes felt the triggers still needed to be addressed in the phasing plan.   
Dr. Klemens had raised concerns about the phasing plan regarding the infrastructure.  We will 
need our consultants to help the Board figure out how the proposed changes to the phasing plan 
could implicate whether that system could still work or not.  Jim Walsh asked if we would have 
to go through another EIS.  Mr. Hayes felt we would not through the use of the triggers and the 
consultation with the consultants.  Chairman Flood stated they had meetings with the developer 
regarding the phasing of the Village Green.   
 
Mr. Hayes said maybe this is the time for the applicant  to firm up who will hold the 
conservation easement; one for the golf course and one for  open space.  It was not necessary to 
have the document but just who will hold the easement.    Some of the key conditions of the 
Findings Statement to make sure they are not only conditions of SEQRA but also separately 
conditions of the Special Use Permit.   
 
Dr. Klemens asked regarding phasing what was happening with the south lawn neighborhood, it 
was originally going to be built in the first phase and now it is the last phase.  This will be used 
as a construction staging area.  He advised that the Board should know more details as that sits 
near the adjacent wetland.  This raises questions that need to be addressed.  Mike Soyka stated it 
would have to be addressed in their construction plans or erosion plan and also in the revised 
storm water pollution prevention plan.  Michael Hayes spoke to their attorney regarding the 
MOU and will have another conversation next week.  Dr. Klemens deferred to the Board as to 
whether or not they were comfortable leaving this unanswered until Site Plan.  Chairman Flood 
stated this is all needed to be done before Site Plan approval.  The Board and the consultants will 
make this more concrete before Site Plan.  Chairman Flood asked if all could meet on a weekly 
basis to further the project.   
 



Nina Peek asked what is the status of the Conservation Easement.  Pedro Torres, Millbrook 
Venture stated they have met with 4 organizations already and are meeting with two more, and 
then they will present the list to the Board.  Chairman Flood stated they have met with Becky 
Thornton of the DLC and did a drive thru and they are also making a proposal.  Audubon 
International and Oblong are also working with the applicant.  Dr. Klemens felt splitting into 2 
easements the open space and the golf course would be best.  Dr. Klemens asked where will the 
boundaries be around AM10.  Chairman Flood stated they were not there yet.  Phase I will be the 
water, sewer and electric.  All the consultants are ready to go.  Sewer is the most important at 
this point. 
 
MOTION TO ADJOURN THE MEETING was made by Norm Fontaine seconded by James 
Walsh 
 
MOTION CARRIED  7/0 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
Susan M. Metcalfe 
Planning Board Secretary 
 
The foregoing represents unapproved minutes of the Town of Amenia Planning Board from a meeting held on  
April 30, 2009 and are not to be construed as the final official minutes until so approved. 
_____X____Approved 
__________Approved with:  deletions, corrections, and additions   
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 



 



 



 



 



 



 





 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 

 


